MINUTES OF THE PBC LEADS MEETING – THURSDAY 1ST FEBRUARY 2007 – SEMINAR ROOM, WAVERLEY ROAD, ST ALBANS

Present:

Moira McGrath, PCT 




Ian Isaacs, GP, Vine House




Andrew Parker, PCT




Mark Jones, Practice Manager, Fernville Surgery




Roger Sage, Chair, GP Parkbury House




Mike Edwards, PCT




Nicholas Small, GP




Katrina Hall, PCT




Clare Hawkins, PCT

In Attendance:
Michele Plummer, PA
Welcome and Introductions

Roger welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Andrew, Katrina and Clare.
Minutes of the Last Meeting – read and accurate

1. District Nursing Service – Roger

Roger reported the Stahcom Board share the same anxieties as Hertsmere, but the service is reaching crisis point and something needs to be sorted imminently.  Nicholas reported back from the meeting he had with Clare and Katrina and Heather last week with the focus being on:

· Clarifying the budget

· Look at SLA and flexibility

· Communication

· Phlebotomy services

· Remind everyone what was agreed

Katrina explained that the PCT does recognise the pressures experienced within the current financial climate.  She explained the historical budget, with no formal contract attached to it and what this provides, with the agreement around baseline funding and negotiations with relevant parties throughout the year.  She confirmed work has been started on a broad SLA  and gathering information to share with PBC groups.  She explained the provider arm is looking for current establishment, vacancies and to look more widely at services, ie, community matrons and different skill mix.
Clare explained their team are looking at the provision of intermediate care on the community side  and mapping this across Herts to look at the gaps.  The service agreements in each area are different, so it is essential to have involvement from everyone to address local needs with flexibility on some areas.  They are also looking at the quality component and quality of services with a view to monitoring this.

Andrew explained that he needs to see the facts and figures, vacancy level, deployment to have the collective capacity to develop this service.  Ian and Roger reiterated this.  Clare is in the process of providing these at present.

Mike fedback from discussions at Board meeting where Jacqueline made a proposal to formally separate the provider arms from the PCT and have a separate Board and keeping commissioning and provider services very separate.  This view was very well supported.  Katrina confirmed that a robust financial team have been dedicated to working with them.

Nicholas expressed concerns regarding the budget and the 1.7million is not meant to be recurrent and this needs to be protected because once it is separated it will be difficult to negotiate.  Katrina shared there is a clear timetable to events.  There is no formal agreement to date and Roger stated PBC input is essential.  Ian, Roger, Nicholas and Mark volunteered to link in and be involved in discussions and communicate effectively.  The budget needs clarifying now with management costs being included in total costs.
Clare explained that her team do not want to cover old ground on work that has already been completed, the need to pull together with PBC groups, PCT and providers and take the best from all of them.  Roger made a request to go back to last financial years.

Action: Michele to co-ordinate a meeting between Roger, Ian, Nicholas, Clare, Katrina, Moira and Mark
Roger still expressed anxiety on what he was going to feedback to the District Nurses because they are anxious to see some action being taken.  Katrina has met with DN teams.  Moira explained the need to be get a letter out to practices with these points included.
Action: Clare to send out a letter to practices after meeting with Katrina, preferably by end of next week

Roger discussed the suggestions made by Stahcom Board about who would manage the service and have overall responsibility for employing DN.

Mark asked for a document setting out clear milestones including budgets. 

Action: Andrew to feedback to Alan Pond, Finance, the depth of feeling of this meeting

Katrina stated the risk management has been carried out with view to removing funding from secondary care to primary care.  Moira explained some of the issues and looking at commissioning, and the whole structure of what is going into the acute trust, there are still ongoing debates surrounding this.  Roger felt this is a long, ongoing debate, but wanted some concrete action taken now.

2. Financial Update – Andrew

a) 06/07 Financial Position

Andrew asked the group what information they already receive.  Roger confirmed that he receives lots of information, Nicholas was getting a lot, but this seems to have deteriorated recently and Ian explained he receives none, although he stated Suzanne is working very hard to rectify this and Moira confirmed that a finance lead has been appointed to deal with this.

Andrew gave the background and overall position to date with the overspend forecast at 58 million.  KPMG have been working with the PCT and this will be re-forecast when their work is complete hopefully coming down by approx 10 million.
Andrew gave an overview on how things will look for next year and offered to share this with the group.  Growth is available for next year.  Andrew is very experienced in SLA work.
Mike reminded the group of the excellent savings that primary care have established this year and this warrants recognition for the all the extra work involved.  Ian acknowledged this and felt motivated to continue making these savings.

Mark asked for the current level of spend and what next year’s budget is likely to be, as this provides a good understanding of how to plan for the future.

Mark raised how this is to be reflected in PBC spend and divided across PBC groups.  Moira and Andrew to meet and look at this.

Roger asked for transparency with budgets and suggested everyone should be kept up to date and asked for everything to be shared as soon as possible in an open manner.  Roger and Mike asked the PCT to say No to secondary care.
b) SLA Progress 07/08

The KPMG team have been very helpful and not just there as consultants, but have been hands on.  They have used the latest information to forecast the financial position and made series of adjustments.  The East of England are working alongside commissioners and written in rules in favour of this which have been incorporated in this year’s SLAs.  It is very clear in the contract if above the level of activity agreed - the PCT do not pay.  Current negotiations are underway to build in CATS and develop the SLA proposals.
The SLAs need to be signed off by 28th Feb.  Roger clarified that these are non-negotiable, although payment by results brings the right to make changes throughout the year.  With regard to 07/08 SLAs there is new documentation which will be circulated for discussion very shortly.
Roger stated that any discussions with trusts and PCTs on SLA’s needs involvement by PBC groups and this is of paramount importance.
Moira explained diagnostics is not a block contract and the PCT have more flexibility with PBC having a much stronger role.  There is a generic list for validation and they are currently checking process for validation for next year.  Andrew stated this needs to be done at both levels, but regonised the cost implication for practices.

Ian felt if accurate data is required the PCT need to pay for this.  Moira hoped to have the draft SLA to discuss today, but agreed to distribute this shortly.  Moira & Andrew to meet to discuss.
C) PBC Budgets

Andrew felt this was mainly covered  Roger enquired about the second part of DES.  Mike explained the 60 DES schemes across the county and all AD’s are looking at DES on individual practice basis – objectives go to practices.  The PBC governance committee are currently working on commissioning plans and asked for clinical input and have suggested 2 PBC leads to attend the meetings, the first being next Thursday and the next one 3rd April.  Ian, Roger and Nicholas expressed an interest, but were unavailable.  Mark will try to attend next week.
Roger still had reservations regarding the levels of autonomy in the Draft PBC paper.  He has distributed it to practices and asked for comments.

3. Out of Hours – Moira

There are still ongoing major issues regarding tendering.  Dee is experienced in this field of work and felt tendering was the best approach.  There are 2 evening meetings this week which Harmoni, Stardoc and HOOs are attending with a view to obtaining a definitive decision.  Roger queried who makes this decision.  The feeling at the meetings was to avoid going to tender.  Andrew asked Roger what led to these feelings.  
Roger explained the St Albans model works well and carries the confidence and support of local clinicians and is popular with patients.  Clinical engagement needs to be recognised and supported.  Nicholas said that there was not the same perspective in Hertsmere.  Roger thought there might be sufficient non-principals who might be interested in  similar patterns.  Ian expressed the view that as commissioners we had to look at the process and define a level of activity that would have to be met by any provider.
THE NEXT MEETING IS THURSDAY 29TH MARCH 1.30 PM SEMINAR RM, ST ALBANS
